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The Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Lea, Garsdon & Cleverton Parishes held on Tuesday May 20th 2008   in Lea Village Hall which commenced at 19:30 hours.

Present:   Cllr. J M Cull; (In the Chair),

Cllrs. J.  Crockett; N T Maidment; 
            In attendance: Cllr. Mrs C Soden.  PC Steve Humphries. (1264)
Four Members of the public were present.  Mrs A Charles, Mrs S Royle, Mr M Powell and Mr D Wreathall.  

Apologies:  Cllr. A W Barnes (Social); Cllr A P Fuller (Business); Cllr. B E Gore (Holiday); Cllr. Mrs P J Mounsey (Private); and Cllr. Mrs D Woods (Business).
           Cllr T R Sturgis and Cllr Viv Vines.  (NWDC Full Council Meeting). Mrs R A Fuller.
Welcome: The Chairman, Cllr John Cull welcomed our Visitors and the 4 Members of the Public.

Minutes:  The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on April 17th 2007 having been circulated were taken as read and signed as true and correct record.  The Chairman signed the Minutes.

Police Report: PC Humphries reported on the crime statistics over the last year. In Lea there had been one opportunist burglary, incidents of the theft of scrap metal, and a tax disc taken from a motorcycle.  There had been a case of child neglect, also instances of Graffiti on the Playing Field.  In recent weeks a van had been stolen in Pembroke Green, information from neighbours had assisted with good descriptions. There had been the theft of a wooden gate in Garsdon. A neighbourhood watch scheme had been set up in Garsdon.  He had nothing report in relation to Cleverton.    
He reported that PC Hucklebridge had resigned the service and that his duties as Acting Area Manager had ceased last Sunday (May 18th) upon the appointment of PC Louis Bowden as Area Manager for Malmesbury Rural area.  He would therefore be fully resuming his duties as Beat Officer assisted by PCSO D Maule.  He further commented that special emphasis was being placed on speed, use of mobile phones whilst driving and the lack of seat belts being worn. The area of Dauntsey and Great Somerford was being especially targeted for this emphasis.  He revealed that that there was only 1 Camera Safety Unit in North Wilts out of a total of 4 in the Force area.  They used pre-designated sites for their observations.

Questions were asked about the provision of fixed SID’s as in Crudwell and Corston for Lea village. Cllr Soden observed that in Crudwell motorists only took notice when travelling northbound; on the southbound movements they ignored the device.   The Chairman commented that the presence of Durry Maule (PCSO) was very useful deterrent in the village. 

The Chairman thanked PC Humphries for his attendance and his comprehensive report. PC Humphries withdrew from the meeting at 19:55 hours.

Chairman’s Report:   Cllr Cull reported as follows:

His first year as Chairman was dominated by the closure of Cowbridge for seven months and affected everyone in the village. Traffic increased fivefold as the village was used as a “rat-run”.

The Parish Council endeavoured to represent the strong feelings of villagers to the various bodies involved in the project. The bridge re-opened on the schedule date of 21st December 2007 – with one lane controlled by traffic lights. We now await the reinstatement of the verges and road (C81).
The next external influence will be the establishment of the Wiltshire Unitary Authority, which comes into effect in April 2009.

Within the village a meeting took place with the allotment tenants and as a result a new Tenancy Agreement has been issued together with a Code of Conduct with both documents aimed at simplifying the legal process and at the same time giving guidance on the standards required.

The appalling weather in July and again in early 2008 saw flood damage to roads and properties. The Parish Council is asking all landowners in and around the village to ensure that their ditches are clear of 
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vegetation and obstructions. An attempt to plot the watercourses and storm drains is being made so that where necessary improvements can be made.

The Jubilee Playing Field Committee continued their good work in raising funds to maintain and improve the playing field. This area is judged to be one of the best in the county. During the year the Little Hamlets equipment was installed and the junior and cradle swing seats have been replaced. Defective fencing near the entrance gate was also replaced. New cricket nets were purchased with a grant for half the cost from Area 1.
Area 1 also awarded the Parish a grant for half of the cost of the new notice board. The existing notice board is being relocated to Cleverton and if possible a board for Garsdon will be found.

The Village Hall Committee continued to ensure that the various groups from in and around the village use the hall effectively.  This hard working group need support and anyone interested in joining the committee should put their name forward.

The village was successful in Best Kept Village – Winners of the Winners competition. The Parish Council were delighted to receive this award – won against strong opposition from other winners over the past two years. Some of the money that was received was spent in planting daffodils at each end of the village to provide a splash of colour during the spring months.

The Parish Steward scheme has again proved to be successful with our Parish Steward regularly     visiting the village to make sure that the verges, grips and other such items are well maintained.

Fly tipping is a recurring problem – an anti-social act that is a blot on the village landscape and costly to remove. Two Parish Councillors have spent considerable time collecting discarded rubbish from the village. Equally anti-social is parishioners not cleaning up after their dogs – an act that both offends and causes problems to pedestrians.

During the year the village Post Office closed. The Post Mistress, Mrs Collingwood, has run the service for the past fifteen years and the Parish would like to thank her for the dedication and application she has shown in maintaining the service. 

Within the Parish Council the Chairman for the past few years, Cllr Fuller stepped down from office but his considerable experience and skills have not be lost as he has remained as part of the Council. Last May also saw the resignation of Cllr Tony Whiteford, another long-standing member of the Parish Council who has made a great contribution over the years. Shaun Hunt was elected to the Parish Council in May and following Miranda Shirnia’s resignation Brian Gore was co-opted to take her place.

The year has seen increased cost in the running of the Parish - mainly caused by additional cost of grass cutting and the revised employment terms of the Parish Clerk.

Special thanks go the Internal Auditor, Andrew Gill for ensuring that the Parish procedures and financial practises are sound. Thanks also to the District and County Councillors for their help and guidance during the year. Equally a big thank you the all of the Parish Councillors for their support and efforts on behalf of the village plus a special thank you to the Parish Clerk for his continued dedication to the post and to the community.

Anyone wishing to keep up to date with all of the village activities – log on to The Parish web site and also see our entries in the St Giles PCC newsletter.      The Chairman’s report was adopted.  

Cllr Soden mentioned that the new Unitary Authority were considering the possibility of putting forward funding proposals for PO’s. Kent CC has piloted a scheme, it should be noted that Kent are a very wealthy County.   Crudwell appears to be viable with the PO in the Public House and in addition serving coffee coupled with a good car park.  The villagers appreciate the facilities which are on offer.

County Council Report:  Cllr Carole Soden reported as follows:
It has been a very busy year at County Hall, not least because of the huge amount of work preparing for a Unitary Authority.  It has now gone through Parliament and Wiltshire will become a Unitary Authority in April 2009, the elections for the Authority will be the following month.  A working group in the County has been looking at Wards for the new Authority and have produced some draft proposals which Town and Parish Councils will be consulted on before they are sent to the Boundary Commission.  At local level Community Area Partnerships are going to be very important as they will feed into the new Area Boards proposals for what needs to be done locally.  So I do urge you to become involved in our Partnership.
Last month the County Council approved a budget that broadly protects services despite rising costs and increasing demands for services particularly for adult and children’s social services, and rising costs of waster disposal due to government targets.  The £250m budget for 2008/2009 will mean a 4.8% increase in the County Council’s share of the Council Tax bill. For a Band D property this is an increase of less than £1 a week.  There is an extra £600,000 for additional maintenance work on the County’s 
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potholes, drainage and pavements.  This is important as we have had a lot of flooding problems particularly in the north of the County, (and on my patch!), and no money has been forthcoming from the Government.  The increase in Council Tax is regrettable but our grant from the Government is only 2%.lower than most other County Councils.  Yet again representations have been made to the Government about our level of grant.
It has also been a very busy year for me on the Police Authority, with the rolling out of Neighbourhood Policing Teams and coping with the amount of directives and targets flowing from the Home Office.  Our new Chief Constable joined us in January.  He is Brian Moore              and was Deputy Chief Constable in Surrey. We are the fourth safest area in the country to live in, but Brian is determined to make us the safest and overtake Surrey.  The Police Budget is £102m for 2008/2009, an increase of 4.3%.  You will have noticed that many road directional signs have disappeared, scrap aluminium commands a good price and unfortunately there are a limited number of manufacturers who are currently working under great pressure to provided replacements. The new ones are being treated with a material which will retain DNA samples so that thieves may be traced more easily.
The Chairman thanked Cllr Soden for her report.

Parish Council Finances: Draft Receipts & Payments account for 2007/2008:
Copes of the draft accounts were circulated; they showed increases in indirect and direct costs for the period which resulted in an increase in Precept over last year.  The accounts had been audited by the Internal Auditor, found to be in order and would be presented to the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council for adoption and then passed to the External Auditor for signing off.  Under usual procedures the books and accounts would be available for public inspection in due course.
District Council’s Report:  Cllr Viv Vines MBE submitted a written report which was delivered in précis by the Chairman due to Cllr Vines’s absence.  The full report is attached to these minutes.  

“The report from District Councillor Viv Vines is in hard copy before you so you can read his comments in full.  However let me summarise the main points that he makes. Following the elections in 2007 the new District Council set out to focus on key strategies that would control the Council spending and attack key areas of concern.

The three areas were:

Revenues and Benefit – speeding up the processing of claims has improved efficiency and reduced costs

Cleansing and Amenities – general improvement in the service and lowering of costs.

Customer Focus – aimed at improving the responsiveness to members of the public including greater use of the Internet.  Each of those areas has shown significant improvement.

Within the Council’s Budget a review of the reserves was carried out allowing £1.9M to be released towards the costs of other services. Other reserves were set for specific cost risks such as concessionary fares and costs related to the move to the Unitary Authority

The Unitary Authority comes into being in April 2009 and in the interim period funds for projects will generally require clearance from the Unitary Transition Group.

After the fear of closure of several Leisure Centres in 2006/07 all six centres in Wiltshire remain open

The regional Area Committees have continued to be where local funding for projects is used wisely. On a wider scale and ahead of the Unitary Authority several projects have had funds earmarked for spend in the coming months including monies for energy saving schemes in Leisure Centres, Village Halls and Town and Parish Facilities.  Despite all of the difficulties the increase in Council Tax at 1.6% is one of the smallest in the country”.  
leavillage.com report by D Wreathall

Mr Wreathall commented on the success of the leavillage.com website which carried much information of social interest to viewers.  It had set up and ran “Lebay”, detailed local places of interest to visit, had attracted support from local businesses but nevertheless needed to encourage more support.  It also needed to encourage local groups and organisations to submit details of events.   Since its start it had accumulated a surplus of £250:00 which it was proposed would be donated to either the Lea & Garsdon Primary School or the Toddler Group.  Parishioners were requested to vote for either beneficiary on forms provided.   The Chairman thanked Mr Wreathall for his comments and was pleased to see that the site was progressing well and in harmony with the Parish Council’s own site which carried much official information.
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Refuse collections:
A question concerning Refuse collections being change to fortnightly was raised. It was noted that West Wiltshire District Council already operated a fortnightly scheme which appeared to work well.  No doubt with the advent of the Unitary Authority all aspects would be reviewed in order to encourage more recycling.   
Creswell Lane:
The state of Creswell Lane was mentioned.   Ditches had been dug out and the road surface was poor. Water flowed across the road due to the pipe bore under the road being insufficient to accommodate   the volume of storm water. Highways are aware of this but for an Un Classified road funding is tight.

Village Shop:  

A point was raised about a village shop.  The old one had died due to lack of support and possibly the village being close to Malmesbury.  The examples of Oaksey and Great Somerford were quoted; it was felt however that both these locations were further from Malmesbury, possibly had a larger number of residents and both incorporated Post Offices, particularly Great Somerford which is one of the two that Lea inhabitants are encouraged to use.    
In the absence of any further matters for discussion the Chairman thanked all for their interest and attendance and closed the proceedings at 21:00 hours.

Signed:…………………………………………………………………………                            Date:………………………………………………………… 
